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Finding	the	gaps	and	exploiting	the	opportunities	
			
Understanding	 how	 the	 different	 elements	 of	 the	 administrative	 justice	 system	 work	 for	
those	who	are	required	to	rely	on	it,	and	giving	voice	to	the	users’	perspective,	means	that	
administrative	justice	research	lends	itself	well	to	empirical	evaluation.	The	starting	point	for	
user-focused	empirical	research	should	be	the	same	as	for	any	other	research	project.	What	
needs	 to	 be	 researched?	 Find	 the	 gap.	What	 is	 known	 about	 the	 subject,	 what	 evidence	
would	push	our	knowledge	further,	what	is	the	gap	between	what	you	know	and	what	you	
want	to	know,	and	how	can	you	fill	it?	If	you	are	conducting	empirical	research	with	users	to	
fill	the	gap,	it	should	be	because	their	perspective	is	required	in	order	to	understand,	define	
or	expand	the	 issue.	This	 is	standard	research	practice,	and	a	necessary	part	of	 the	ethical	
framework	within	which	empirical	research	should	operate.	If	the	gap	can	be	filled	by	other,	
less	intrusive,	means,	it	should	be.		
	
The	 research	 gaps	 can	 also	 arise	 from	 devolutionary	 implications	 and	 diversity	 in	 local	
practice.	 Northern	 Ireland	 and	 Scotland	 are	 two	 very	 strong	 examples	 of	 where	
devolutionary	 variations	 can	 be	 research-rich,	 but	 opportunities	 exist	 also	 in	 relation	 to	
devolution	 in	 Wales	 and	 increasing	 localisation	 across	 England	 and	 Wales.	 Differences	
between	devolved	jurisdictions	or	diversity	within	a	broader	UK	system	may	be	particularly	
useful	where	there	is	the	potential	for	localised	or	bespoke	solutions,	and	to	facilitate	better	
access	to	users	and	stakeholders.	

	
	
The	importance	of	networks	–	identifying	and	accessing	the	users	
	
The	potential	 to	exploit	 the	gaps	can	also	 flow	from	access	 to	good	stakeholder	networks.	
Ideally,	however,	your	attachment	 to	networks	will	not	be	exclusively	 strategic	 (it’s	not	all	
about	you).	Keeping	in	contact	with	stakeholders	working	in	the	systems	you	are	interested	
in,	 and	working	with	 the	 users	 of	 those	 systems,	will	 give	 you	 additional	 opportunities	 to	
identify	 gaps	and	exploit	 them	 for	mutual	benefit.	 In	 social	 security,	 for	example,	working	
with	 the	 voluntary	 sector	 on	 a	 regular,	 sustained	 basis	 provides	 insight	 into	 systemic	
problems	 in	 the	 social	 security	 system,	 whether	 in	 the	 administration	 of	 benefits	 or	 in	
dispute	 resolution.	 Partnership	 working	 depends	 on	 building	 good	 relationships,	 so	 it’s	

																																																																				
1	This	paper	was	prepared	for	and	presented	at	a	workshop	on	research	on	users’	
perspectives	of	administrative	justice,	organised	by	the	UK	Administrative	Justice	Institute	
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An	obvious	gap	emerged	for	Northern	Ireland	in	tribunal	reform,	where	the	UK	
programme	of	reform	did	not	include	devolved	tribunals.	The	research	gap	existed	not	
because	the	tribunal	user	experience	(within	a	broadly	similar	tribunal	structure)	would	
likely	be	so	fundamentally	different,	but	because	there	was	no	evidence	on	the	extent	to	
which	differences	did,	or	did	not,	exist,	and	no	evidence	to	establish	whether	reform	was	
required	–	similar	to	reforms	proposed	for	Britain,	or	bespoke	reforms	designed	for	
Northern	Ireland.		

	



important	not	to	view	other	sectors	as	just	a	resource	for	your	research,	but	to	see	ways	of	
adding	value	to	the	work	that	do.	Where	you	have	developed	good	external	networks	and	
relationships	you	can	piggy-back	on	those	to	open	doors	and	build	trust	with	new	contacts.	
This	range	of	different	perspectives	creates	a	more	holistic	and	reliable	sense	of	where	the	
pressure	 points	 are	 for	 users.	 It	 also	 provides	 the	 research	 with	 some	 legitimacy	 and	
credibility	with	users	and	with	other	stakeholders.	And	partnership	working	is	a	good	way	of	
letting	 funders	 see	 how	 the	 access	 to	 users	 and	 stakeholders	 on	 which	 your	 research	
depends	can	be	a	realistic	prospect.	
	
Stakeholders	and	users	 can	be	both	 scouts	and	champions	 for	your	 research.	They	can	be	
instrumental	 in	 identifying	who	the	users	of	a	system	are	and	 in	helping	 to	make	sure	 the	
research	 focuses	 on	 users	 and	 problems	 that	 are	 hidden	 as	 well	 as	 those	 that	 are	 more	
visible.	 It’s	 important	 to	be	able	 to	 talk	 to	 those	with	practical	and	operational	knowledge	
who	can	identify	where	the	issues	might	lie	and	which	users	those	issues	are	connected	to.	
They	 can	 be	 the	 champions	 for	 your	 research	 across	 different	 forums,	 helping	 to	 support	
access,	and	developing	the	credibility	and	reach	of	your	 research.	An	effective	partnership	
can	 bring	 academic	 integrity,	 objectivity	 and	 expertise	 to	 the	 work	 that	 stakeholders	 are	
doing	 while	 giving	 researchers	 the	 authenticity	 of	 working	 effectively	 with	 users	 and	
stakeholders,	in	turn	bringing	those	users	and	stakeholders	into	their	research	networks.	In	
practical	terms	it	opens	doors,	though	an	element	of	luck	is	useful	too.			
	

The	research	network	is	another	critical	piece	of	the	jigsaw:	the	academic	feedback	on	your	
proposal,	helping	you	to	figure	out	the	methodology	and	the	weaknesses,	and	giving	you	the	
benefit	 of	 experience	 from	 those	who	 have	 paved	 the	way.	 Know	 the	 limitations	 of	 your	
own	 skill-set,	 and	 look	 for	partnership	or	peer	 review	 to	 tackle	 this.	 There	 is	 considerable	
value	 in	 getting	 interdisciplinary	 perspectives	 on	 your	 research,	 particularly	 where	 similar	
methodologies	have	been	used	 in	other	 fields.	 If	possible,	pilot	 the	work	 that	you	want	 to	
do:	make	 sure	 it’s	 viable,	 that	 practical	 issues	 can	 be	 addressed,	 that	 the	methodology	 is	
reasonable,	 that	 you’re	 focusing	 on	 the	 right	 areas,	 and	 that	 you	 can	 make	 changes	 in	
response	to	what	your	pilot	reveals.	Understand	that	research	purity	may	have	to	give	way	
to	pragmatism	–	the	plan	to	only	speak	to	users	at	a	particular	stage	of	a	particular	type	of	
dispute	in	a	particular	part	of	the	system	may	need	to	be	adjusted	to	match	the	more	messy	
reality	of	how	disputes	progress.	

	
	

Court	Service	staff	have	been	critical	for	our	current	research	on	litigants	in	person,	in	
identifying	problem	business	areas	for	litigants	and	in	guiding	us	to	where	the	hidden	
users	are.	Litigant	support	groups	have	been	instrumental	in	helping	us	to	access	
unrepresented	litigants	and	encouraging	them	to	participate.	And	a	fortuitously-timed	
conversation	between	our	research	partner	(the	N.Ireland	Human	Rights	Commission)	
and	the	Lord	Chief	Justice	led	to	our	Nuffield	Foundation	research	proposal	being	
supported	(in	writing)	by	the	Lord	Chief	Justice,	acting	as	the	gateway	to	other	
stakeholders	including	the	Department	of	Justice,	the	NI	Courts	and	Tribunals	Service,	the	
legal	professions	and	the	judges	whose	courts	we	are	in,	including	closed	and	private	
hearings.		

For	our	litigant	in	person	research	we	have	built	on	the	methodology	of	Prof	Liz	Trinder’s	
research,	and	her	insights	have	been	invaluable	in	identifying	the	practicalities	of	data	
collection,	in	developing	our	data	collection	tools	and	in	figuring	out	how	to	manage	the	
project.	



The	 starting	 point	 in	 getting	 access	 to	 users	 and	 systems	 is	 often	 ‘no’	 –	 you	 need	 to	 be	
creative	and	persuasive	to	find	compromise	and	build	trust.	What	are	the	practical	tips	that	
others	can	give	you	to	address	the	core	access	questions:	Who	are	the	critical	gatekeepers	in	
getting	access	to	users	and	stakeholders?	What	are	the	mundane,	day-to-day	problems	that	
you	might	face	for	different	elements	of	the	research?	How	can	you	make	sure	you	don’t	get	
in	the	way	of	the	day-to-day	running	of	a	system	and	don’t	exhaust	the	good	will	of	those	
working	within	it?	Identify	who	can	help	you	to	overcome	the	obstacles.	Work	with	them	in	
advance	of	the	data	collection,	and	build	in	some	time	at	the	start	of	your	project	to	do	this,	
so	 that	you	don’t	waste	valuable	 time	when	you’re	on	 site	 trying	 to	 sort	out	 the	 logistics.	
Build	 critical	 relationships	 with	 your	 go-to	 people	 who	 are	 the	 problem-solvers,	 the	 ones	
who	 can	 answer	 your	 questions,	 who	 know	 how	 the	 system	 works	 in	 practice,	 who	 can	
direct	you	to	the	users	and	to	whom	you	will	be	most	grateful.	These	are	the	relationships	
that	 need	 to	 be	 fostered,	 nurtured,	 valued.	 Involve	 these	 people	 in	 the	 scoping	 and	
development	 of	 the	 research.	 Give	 them	 something	 to	 invest	 in	 and	 promote,	 but	 be	
conscious	of	conflicts	and	aware	of	how	to	manage	them:	keep	the	focus	on	your	research	
question.		
	
The	impact	of	the	users’	voice	
	
Go	back	to	the	first	question:	is	the	voice	of	the	user	necessary?	If	not,	why	are	we	hassling	
users	 to	 be	 part	 of	 our	 research?	 This	 is	 a	methodological	 and	 ethical	 question,	 to	 justify	
taking	up	 the	 time	of	people	participating	 in	 the	 research:	 if	 it’s	not	going	 to	add	value	 to	
what	you’re	researching	there’s	no	point	in	doing	it.	But	it’s	also	an	important	consideration	
if	you	want	to	make	the	users’	voice	heard.	Is	there	a	target	audience	for	the	research	–	the	
champions	who	can	help	to	drive	this	message,	and	particularly	the	political	champions	who	
can	 drive	 the	 solutions	 through	 policy	 change?	 Who	 listens	 to	 users?	 Hopefully	 service	
providers.	Hopefully	politicians.	Hopefully	those	who	work	with	users.	Other	users.	There	is	
a	need	for	research	to	adopt	a	realistic	perspective	on	what	can	work	and	what	is	achievable	
within	existing	systems,	and	to	work	with	stakeholders	to	find	the	balance	between	‘ideal’	
and	‘improved’	(unless	you	get	the	chance	to	design	a	completely	new	system).	You	have	a	
greater	 chance	 of	 stakeholders	 listening	 if	 they	 have	 been	 involved	 in	 the	 research	 as	 it	
develops,	but	no	guarantees	that	this	will	translate	into	action	or	impact.		

	
	
There	has	to	be	a	balance	between	the	need	to	do	research	because	it’s	important	and	the	
need	to	do	research	because	it	can	have	an	impact.	 Ideally,	the	two	would	come	together,	
but	the	research	can	still	be	important	in	giving	a	voice	to	the	user,	even	if	that	voice	is	not	
persuasive	enough	to	create	systematic	or	structural	change.	The	voice	of	the	user	may	need	
to	be	balanced	against	 the	voices	of	 those	working	within	the	system,	where	the	 issues	of	
operational	 efficiency	may	 be	 the	 overarching	 priority.	 Changes	 to	 culture,	 approach	 and	
attitude	 by	 service	 providers	 is	 more	 difficult	 to	 track	 but	 can	 be	 a	 positive	 outcome	 of	
hearing	 the	 user	 voice.	 Other	 researchers	 hopefully	 listen	 to	 the	 user	 voice	 –	 and	 are	

NI	tribunal	reform	research	had	significant	buy-in	from	stakeholders.	The	research	
recommendations	fed	into	departmental	consultations	and	proposals	which	were	
endorsed	by	the	stakeholder	communities.	The	issue	of	tribunal	reform	was	one	of	the	
few	justice	issues	in	Northern	Ireland	that	was	not	politically	contentious,	to	the	point	
where	it	was	defined	as	an	‘easy	political	win’	by	the	lead	civil	servant	in	the	Department	
of	Justice,	at	the	first	AJTC	conference	in	2008).	But	despite	the	buy-in	it	got	displaced	as	a	
departmental	priority	and	ultimately	the	champions	(in	the	judiciary,	the	department,	the	
advice	sector)	were	not	enough	to	transform	the	policy	proposals	into	legislative	reform.		



encouraged	 to	 hear	 it	 for	 themselves.	 There	 is	 an	 on-going	 need	 to	 build	 capacity,	 to	
recognise	and	address	skills	gaps,	and	to	 foster	 interdisciplinary	approaches	 in	 research	so	
this	 could	 be	 an	 important	 impact.	 The	 significance	 of	 REF-able	 impact	 is	 likely	 to	 be	
considerable	 (if	 it	 happens)	where	 it	 can	 generate	 legal/policy	 changes,	 but	 the	REF	 value	
can	 flow	 from	 the	 originality	 of	 the	 empirical	 research,	 the	 development	 of	 new	
methodologies	and	where	the	empirical	evidence	leads	to	new	theoretical	insights.	
	
	


